Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

July 1, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 1, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, David Nickerson and Steven Ober. TA Veloski was also present.












PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









    1.1 Andy Sanborn Re: Energy Audits – Mr. Sanborn thanked the BOS for sending Energy Committee members to the Energy conference because it was money well spent.  Mr. Sanborn proposed setting aside five hundred dollars for each town facility, in order to conduct energy audits with ARRA funds.  Mr. Sanborn noted that he has not discussed his proposal with the Energy Committee but will be.  Mr. Sanborn stated the payback of the energy audits would be one year or less once completed.  Mr. Sanborn referred to the Energy Efficiency Block Grant program.     




  






2.0 Fire Department update – Fire Chief DeSilva reported that his six month year to date figure have increased to 209 incidents from motor vehicle, medical, brush fires and chimney fires.  Chair Nickerson asked if the medical incidents were elderly related and Chief DeSilva replied no, there have been more motor vehicle collisions. One incident on I-93, due to water and three more on local roads, due to high speeds. Chief DeSilva informed the Board that Engine #2 has experienced brake failure and has needed weekly maintenance but even after Engine #2’s refurbish the twenty year old vehicle will not last another five years.  Chief DeSilva stated weekend coverage has been extended from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., without an impact on the budget.  2010 Goals – Chief DeSilva informed the BOS he would like to replace Engine #2 with a tanker and light rescue vehicle. Selectman Ober stated the Town is surrounded by Fire Departments that all have tankers and asked if Sanbornton really needed one.  Chief DeSilva replied yes, to replace a structural unit and noted that the east side of Town gets a quick response but the center of Town and the Hermit Lake area do not see as good of a response.  Chair Nickerson noted Chief DeSilva should have specifications for a tanker from the previous Chief.  Chief DeSilva referred to the Town of Canterbury’s light rescue vehicle.  Chief DeSilva stated he is working on plans for sleeping quarters in the Life Safety Building and extended power outage outreach through a group text or post cards.  Chief DeSilva asked who has the authority to declare a State of Emergency in the Town’s Emergency Operation Plan (EOP). The Board requested that Fire Chief DeSilva and TA Veloski get together and review the EOP.         
3.0 Health Officer Appointment – Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Bill Tobin as the Town’s Health Officer effective 6/25/09 until 2012.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Bill Tobin noted he would remain the Town’s Health Officer until a replacement is found.  

4.0 Smoking Policy change – The Board reviewed copies of the new smoking policy that designates certain areas of the Town Buildings were people should smoke. The Board will vote to adopt the policy in two weeks.  

5.0 Public Hearing on Fireworks Ordinance – The Board and member of the public reviewed copies of the proposed fireworks ordinance drafted by Police Chief Barton.  TA Veloski noted Town Counsel has reviewed the ordinance.  Selectman Ober stated he feels it is ridiculous to allow fireworks from 11 a.m. to 11 p.m., during the daytime is the problem.   Chair Nickerson stated he disagrees because fireworks are a heritage that we have had until now and feels 11 p.m. is the problem. Bill Whalen stated he feels most of the issues raised have been noise concerns but he has fire concerns with ash falling on homes or in to the woods and suggested that a fireworks permit be required for residents that are 21 years of age.  Fire Chief DeSilva noted it is a matter of public education for property damage or personal injury and noted 92% of burns come from fireworks.  Craig Simpson stated fireworks being used seasonally is okay but on Hermit Lake they are used Monday through Friday and to 11 p.m. would be a problem because he is not up that late.  Luisa Simpson asked that the BOS considering banning fireworks with the exception of Class C because the vacationers in the area do not respect the permanent residents.  Mrs. Simpson noted the fireworks interfere with sleep, scare animals and leave debris. Another resident stated her dog injures himself by trying to get out of a pen when fireworks are ignited.  Mr. Whalen suggested banning fireworks all together with the exception of State permitted events.  Selectman Livernois stated the BOS should start with the time restriction and wait for results and if the time restriction does not help then re-visit the ordinance for a possible ban. Selectman Livernois noted that if a ban were placed on fireworks then responsible people would suffer as well.  Mr. Whalen stated he would still like to see the permit required so someone could be held liable.  Chair Nickerson suggested changing 11 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. with Police enforcement then revisit.  Selectman Livernois noted that the Statutes referenced should be changed to RSA 160, not RSA 106 and that the following be added to the end of #4: No person can use consumer fireworks or permissible fireworks unless he/she is 21 years of age or older, or 18 years of age for an active person who is in the Armed Forces. Selectman Livernois made a motion to amend the proposed fireworks ordinance as described above and Chair Nickerson seconded the motion.  Livernois, in favor, Nickerson, in favor and Ober, opposed. Motion passed. The Police Department will be notified and the fireworks ordinance will also be posted on the Town’s website.   

6.0 John VanTassel Re: job title – Mr. VanTassel asked if he was a Department Head for the Transfer Station or an employee of the DPW, under Director Thayer.  Chair Nickerson stated he thought Mr. VanTassel was an hourly employee under the DPW.  Selectman Livernois stated he remembered the Transfer Station was to be administrative under the DPW as well.  Selectman Ober asked who runs the Transfer Station and Chair Nickerson replied Mr. VanTassel is available as the Operations Manager and Mr. Thayer is the Supervisor for both.  Selectman Ober feels that Mr. VanTassel is a Department Head because Mr. Thayer is never at the Transfer Station when he is.  Mr. VanTassel noted he is doing both fine but there is a lot of work at the Transfer Station and when the Transfer Station is all set then he helps with work at the DPW.  Mr. Thayer noted that when Mr. VanTassel is at the Transfer Station or at meetings then no one is with the DPW crew.  Chair Nickerson stated the question is whether to keep Mr. VanTassel at the DPW or have him at the Transfer Station full-time.  Chair Nickerson asked if the system was working out and Mr. Thayer replied that there is a sticking point with work getting completed but what it boils down to is what will ultimately happen with the Transfer Station (Single Stream Recycling). Mr. Thayer stated they are doing what they can with what they have and can make it work.  Selectman Livernois stated Mr. VanTassel should be working for the Transfer Station under DPW Director Thayer as a Supervisor and noted he has heard no operation complaints. Director Thayer stated he would like to make a decision later and work out a solution then bring a plan back to the BOS. Selectman Livernois noted that he wants the chain of command to stay in place.   

7.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers.  








8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 6/24/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, June 24, 2009. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of June 24, 2009 with changes. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
















9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None. 












10.0 Correspondence 




 
  


              10.1 NH DOT Re: Town Bridges – The BOS reviewed a notification regarding the bridge over Patterson Brook, which will cost $350K to replace ($280K State and $70K Town) and for Turkey Bridge, which will cost $800K to replace ($640K State and $160K Town).  The Board would need to place a warrant article for the next Town Meeting to receive State Bridge Aid funding in 2016/2017, depending on other communities.       10.2 TC/TC Goss Re: MS-61 – The BOS reviewed.



            10.3 Moulton’s Band – Concerts start on July 8, 2009. 


  











  
11.0 Town Administrator’s Report






              11.1 MVP Healthcare Re: New Rates – TA Velsoki provided the BOS with the new health care rates and stated the Town budgeted for a 12% increase but it is actually 12.5%, which is a $9K difference and will be made up by vacancies. Selectman Livernois made a motion to go with MVP’s Healthcare EPO #1 Plan and Chair Nickerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

   
 
  11.2 TIP Committee – The BOS briefly discussed the goals for the TIP Committee.  11.3 Public Hearing costs – TA Veloski stated the “Open Air” permit is thirty dollars and the advertisement to hold the required Public Hearing is more expensive.  TA Veloski suggested raising the fee to one hundred dollars. Selectman Livernois made a motion to increase the permit fee from thirty dollars to one hundred dollars for the “Open Air Permit” application. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




                          

            11.4 Hermit Lake raft – The raft has been ruined and taken out of the lake. 
            11.5 Duck Itch at the Town Beach – Signs have been posted for the summer.












12.0 Selectmen’s Reports








  12.1 Biomass discussion with the School Board Committee – A meeting is scheduled for 7/22/09, to discuss any hidden costs associated with the project.













   


13.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 8, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:32 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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